# FROM NEW DELHI TO DAKAR: THE QUEST FOR FOOD SELF-SUFFICIENCY AND ITS IMPLICATIONS FOR SMALLHOLDER FARMERS

by

Joshua Bergen
Bachelor of Science, The University of Winnipeg, 2005

## MAJOR PROJECT SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF ARTS IN INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

In the School for International Studies

© Joshua Bergen 2010 SIMON FRASER UNIVERSITY Summer 2010

All rights reserved. However, in accordance with the *Copyright Act of Canada*, this work may be reproduced, without authorization, under the conditions for *Fair Dealing*. Therefore, limited reproduction of this work for the purposes of private study, research, criticism, review and news reporting is likely to be in accordance with the law, particularly if cited appropriately.

### **Approval**

Name: Joshua Bergen

Degree: Master of Arts in International Studies

Title of Thesis: From New Delhi to Dakar: the quest for food self-

sufficiency and its implications for smallholder

farmers

**Examining Committee:** 

**Chair: Dr. John Harriss** Professor of International Studies

Dr. Morten Jerven

Supervisor

Assistant Professor of International Studies

Dr. Alvaro Pereira

Supervisor

Assistant Professor of International Studies

**Date Defended/Approved:** August 20th, 2010



## Declaration of Partial Copyright Licence

The author, whose copyright is declared on the title page of this work, has granted to Simon Fraser University the right to lend this thesis, project or extended essay to users of the Simon Fraser University Library, and to make partial or single copies only for such users or in response to a request from the library of any other university, or other educational institution, on its own behalf or for one of its users.

The author has further granted permission to Simon Fraser University to keep or make a digital copy for use in its circulating collection (currently available to the public at the "Institutional Repository" link of the SFU Library website <www.lib.sfu.ca> at: <a href="http://ir.lib.sfu.ca/handle/1892/112>">http://ir.lib.sfu.ca/handle/1892/112></a>) and, without changing the content, to translate the thesis/project or extended essays, if technically possible, to any medium or format for the purpose of preservation of the digital work.

The author has further agreed that permission for multiple copying of this work for scholarly purposes may be granted by either the author or the Dean of Graduate Studies.

It is understood that copying or publication of this work for financial gain shall not be allowed without the author's written permission.

Permission for public performance, or limited permission for private scholarly use, of any multimedia materials forming part of this work, may have been granted by the author. This information may be found on the separately catalogued multimedia material and in the signed Partial Copyright Licence.

While licensing SFU to permit the above uses, the author retains copyright in the thesis, project or extended essays, including the right to change the work for subsequent purposes, including editing and publishing the work in whole or in part, and licensing other parties, as the author may desire.

The original Partial Copyright Licence attesting to these terms, and signed by this author, may be found in the original bound copy of this work, retained in the Simon Fraser University Archive.

Simon Fraser University Library Burnaby, BC, Canada

#### **Abstract**

This paper explores the potential for Green Revolution-type agricultural intensification to occur in Sub-Saharan Africa, as well as possible socio-economic, environmental and human health consequences which could result from such growth. An historical comparative analysis is developed using evidence from India, preceding and during its agricultural Green Revolution, and applied to the case of Senegal, a country in West Africa that, in many ways, typifies the historical and contemporary agricultural experience in Sub-Saharan Africa. The analysis reveals that, despite divergent conditions, Senegal and, by extension, Sub-Saharan Africa, could be poised to realize agricultural growth similar to that in India; but this may also be accompanied by similar consequences for smallholder farmers and the environment.

**Keywords:** Agriculture; Agricultural Development; Farming; Food Self-Sufficiency; GOANA; Green Revolution; India; Senegal; Sub-Saharan Africa.

### **Dedication**

This work is dedicated to those who have inspired and encouraged me during the course of my studies at SFU. To friends and family who have pushed me to achieve and held me up when I did not think it possible to do so. It is also a testament to the grace of my Heavenly Father, who daily strengthens and sustains me by his great love.

### **Acknowledgements**

I would like to thank those who have been instrumental in the completion of this work. To Dr. Morten Jerven, who was integral to the completion of this paper and who provided a challenging environment in which to gain new insights and grow, academically. To Dr. John Harriss, the director of the School for International Studies at SFU, for working to create an academic program that is both challenging and rewarding. And last, but certainly not least, I would like to thank those who work so diligently behind the scenes, particularly Jan Smith and Ellen Yap. Their hard work and dedication have been crucial to the success of the MAIS program at SFU.

## **Table of Contents**

| Approval  | ii   |
|---|------|
| Abstract  | iii  |
| Dedication  | iv   |
| Acknowledgements  | v    |
| Table of Contents   | vi   |
| I. Introduction   | 1    |
| II. Theoretical Approaches to Agricultural Development                                | 7    |
| III. Agricultural Intensification in Senegal and India's Green Revolution             | on11 |
| Why Were Policies for Agricultural Intensification Introduced?                        | 19   |
| The Potential for Agricultural Intensification in Senegal  Land  Cultivars and Yields | 25   |
| Policies  |      |
| IV Lessons Learned: Consequences of the Green Revolution and Im Senegal               |      |
| Socio-economic Consequences   |      |
| Environmental Consequences  |      |
| Human Health Consequences   |      |
| V. Conclusions  | 49   |
| Ribliography  | 55   |

#### I. Introduction

Agriculture is the lifeblood of Africa<sup>1</sup>. Across the continent, between 60 and 80 per cent of the population resides in rural areas, within which the agricultural sector plays a vital role. According to the World Bank, apart from South Africa, agriculture's contribution to GDP across the region in 2004 was approximately 40 per cent while, at the same time, accounting for 65 per cent of all employment (World Bank 2007). In addition, seventy per cent of the continent's poor are engaged in agricultural activities and it has been argued that, despite the multi-causal origins of both hunger and poverty, poor agricultural performance lies at the heart of both of these problems (Haggblade et al. 2010). Productivity in the agrarian sector is generally low (NEPAD 2001) and, since the 1960s, food-crop production has consistently failed to keep pace with population growth (IDRC). Development of the agricultural sector is desperately needed in order to improve the lives of a majority of the continent's poor; but how can this be accomplished?

An example of agricultural development that is often cited as a success is the so-called "Green Revolution" which began in India in the mid-1960s. Food-crop production increased significantly with the introduction of modern

Throughout this paper, the term "Africa" will be used to denote the region commonly referred to as Sub-Saharan Africa - that region of the continent which extends from, and including, the country of South Africa up to the southern boundary of the Sahara Desert.

agricultural inputs, including high-yielding varieties of seed (HYVs), chemical fertilizers, pesticides and irrigation (Chakravarti 1973). By the 1990s, India had successfully made the transition from a net importer to a net exporter of both wheat and rice (Mittal and Krishnan 1997). However, efforts to increase agricultural production were accompanied by a variety of consequences for both rural smallholder producers and the environment. Socio-economic disparities were aggravated, farmers' health was negatively impacted, and overuse of fertilizers and groundwater irrigation led to soil degradation and water table depletion (Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993; Mohan 1987; Murgai et al. 2001).

It is from both the successes and consequences of agricultural intensification in India that lessons for agricultural development in Sub-Saharan Africa and, more specifically, for the country of Senegal, will be drawn. This paper will attempt to address two related questions: (1) What is the potential for Green-Revolution-type agricultural growth to occur in Senegal; and (2) What are the possible socio-economic, environmental and human health consequences which could occur as a result of this type of growth?

The research in this paper will employ a comparative historical analysis to examine the causes of agrarian crisis in India and Senegal and the policies and programmes implemented to address them. The lessons learned from these initiatives to bring about agricultural development will then be employed to determine how successful Senegal's most recent initiative, the *Grande Offensive Agricole pour le Nourriture et l'Abondance* (GOANA - the Great Offensive for

Food and Abundance), will likely be in achieving a greater measure of national food self-sufficiency. This will be followed by an examination of potential consequences which could result from agricultural intensification under the programme.

The case of India provides a particularly good example for the development of a comparative historical analysis of agricultural intensification in Senegal, and Africa in general. As with many countries in Sub-Saharan Africa, India is a democratic society with a history of significant government intervention in the agricultural sector (Corbridge and Harriss 2000; Kohli 2004). Additionally, in both India and Sub-Saharan Africa (including Senegal), a majority of the population resides in rural areas (72 per cent in India; 60-80 per cent in Sub-Saharan Africa; 58 per cent in Senegal) where agriculture is the predominate form of employment. This is contrasted with an overall decline in the share of the agricultural sector in national gross domestic product (GDP) and the fact that, in both India and much of Sub-Saharan Africa, a majority of the poor are found in rural areas (World Bank(a); World Bank(b); World Bank 2007; Haggblade et al. 2010). The use of India as a comparative case is also merited by an abundance of both historical and contemporary literature on the agrarian sector and, for the purposes of this research, the causes, nature and consequences of the Green Revolution.

In developing a comparative study of India and Sub-Saharan Africa, the case of Senegal is presented to highlight both the commonalities and differences between agriculture in India and that in Sub-Saharan Africa. Similar to other countries in the region, agricultural production in Senegal has experienced significant volatility accompanied by low rates of overall growth in food-crop production. Modes of production are characterized by land-extensive, rather than input and labour-intensive agricultural systems, as productivity-enhancing technologies have, by and large, failed to take hold (Evenson and Gollin 2003; IFAD 2005; Austin 2008; Jerven et al. 2008; Breisinger 2009). Environmental factors, such as fragile nutrient-poor soils and a reliance on rain-fed irrigation, have been compounded by low levels of infrastructure development and distorted or non-existent markets (input, marketing and credit). These have served to create an environment in which farmers lack the incentives to intensify agricultural production (Breisinger et al. 2009; Haggblade et al. 2010; IFAD 2005).

The first part of this paper will examine the nature of agrarian crisis in India and Senegal and initiatives designed to address them. The historical roots, as well as the characteristics, of agrarian crisis will be compared to highlight similarities and differences between the two cases in an attempt to determine the factors contributing to the outcomes observed in both India and Senegal. These outcomes, or "lessons learned", will then be used to analyse if the Government of Senegal's most recent initiative for agricultural development - GOANA - is likely

to succeed. Does GOANA reflect efforts to learn from past attempts to bring about greater food self-sufficiency in Senegal? Does the programme incorporate aspects of agricultural development which have, historically, been shown to be successful in other cases? Are the interventions proposed within GOANA viable in light of available resources and current conditions in Senegal's rural sector?

The second part of this research will explore the various socio-economic, environmental and human health consequences resulting from agricultural intensification in India during the Green Revolution. Causative factors which led to these consequences in India will be examined and then placed within the context of conditions in Senegal to determine if similar outcomes could be expected from implementation of the GOANA programme. Are the factors which led to the observed socio-economic, environmental and human health-related outcomes in India present in Senegal and, if not, are they likely to develop as a result of the GOANA programme?

In answering these questions, this research seeks to expand the discourse surrounding agricultural development in Senegal and, by extension, in Africa as a whole. Initiatives such as the African Union's New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD) have made much of the need for reform and development of agrarian sectors across the continent. NEPAD's Comprehensive Africa Agriculture Development Programme (CAADP) presents an extensive list of objectives to achieve increased production and greater productivity (higher yields per unit of land and/or labour utilized) in African agriculture (NEPAD 2001).

However, despite the inclusion of goals to mitigate the environmental effects of agricultural intensification and to provide an economic "safety net" for smallholder farmers, there is a marked lack of discussion as to how these farmers might be adversely affected by agricultural intensification. It is hoped that this research will serve to provide a greater understanding of both the factors contributing to agrarian crisis and successful policies to address it. It is also the intent to shed light on the potential consequences of agricultural intensification for smallholder farmers in Africa, in order that greater attention be paid to these outcomes in the design and implementation of policies and programmes to effect agricultural development.

## II. Theoretical Approaches to Agricultural Development

There has been much debate within development theory concerning the role of agriculture in overall economic growth. Focussing on the role of labour within the economy, W.A. Lewis postulated that the traditional agricultural sector, which was characterized by a high degree of inefficiency and a large surplus of disguised unemployment, could act as a 'pool' from which surplus labour could be drawn to work in the modern industrial sector at a cost only marginally above the subsistence wage. For Lewis, the importance of the agricultural sector lay in its ability to regulate changes in labour requirements brought about by the modernization process. However, Lewis did hold that, at least within a closed economy, there existed a symbiotic relationship between industrial and agrarian revolutions, in which one was needed in order that the other could be achieved (Lewis 1954).

Theorists such as Robert Bates have argued that the state has actively constrained the agricultural sector, through the use of marketing boards, to create more favourable economic conditions for those in urban areas where, it was thought, the engine of economic growth was located. Agriculture was seen merely as a means by which to procure the necessary resources, both financial and agricultural, to appease the urban populace and to spur growth and

modernization. As such, investment in agriculture was generally restricted to those sub-sectors, primarily cash-crop production, seen as contributing most effectively to these goals (Bates 2005).

Others have sought to establish a link between growth in agriculture and the overall development process, not only in terms of agriculture's role in providing resources for the 'modern' industrial sector, but also in its ability to act as an engine of economic growth itself; contributing to the development of those directly engaged in it and creating growth-promoting linkages with other sectors of the economy. There is evidence to suggest that the agricultural sector has the highest growth multiplier effect within an economy and that causality runs from agricultural growth to growth of the overall economy (Breisinger et al. 2009). Additionally, low agricultural productivity can substantially delay industrialization, as productivity growth in the agricultural sector tends to have a much more significant impact on economic growth in the short-term than comparable increases in productivity in non-agricultural sectors. Much of this is due, not to migration of surplus labour to urban industry, as in the Lewis model, but rather, to a release of labour from the agricultural sector as productivity gains decrease the amount of labour required for increased production (Gollin et al. 2002). Thus, investments in agriculture and, specifically, agricultural productivity are integral to creating a developmental environment which will encourage sustainable longterm growth.

Yet, despite the fact that theories promoting the importance of agriculture in development have existed since the middle of the last century, in practice, much of Africa has yet to experience the productivity gains in agriculture which could lead to more widespread economic development (Jorgenson 1961; Breisinger et al. 2009). This is no less true in Senegal, where the agricultural sector has become increasingly characterized by low levels of investment and stagnation in output. Yield growth in sorghum and millet production - two of the most important indigenous food-crops - has been declining (Camara et al. 2006) and overall annual per capita food production has been falling in recent decades as output has failed to keep pace with continued population growth (Morgan and Solarz 1994; FAOSTAT; World Bank(b)). This has been evidenced by the fact that, in 1987, domestic production accounted for 55 per cent of national cereal consumption but, by 2005, domestic capacity had decreased to 40 per cent, with fully 91 per cent of rice consumption derived from imports (IFAD 2003; Oya 2006).

The constraints faced by agricultural producers in this environment of declining production include economic, political and environmental factors which have served to disincentivize investment in the agrarian sector. These include weak or non-existent government provision of support services, exposure of small-scale domestic producers to global competition due to trade liberalization, weakly organized commodity markets, a lack of access to information, low and

increasingly erratic rainfall and natural resource degradation (IFAD 2003; USDA 2010). In light of this, it must be asked, "what steps have been taken to address these constraints and how successful have these efforts been?"

## III. Agricultural Intensification in Senegal and India's Green Revolution

Policies relating to agricultural intensification in Senegal, for the purpose of achieving food self-sufficiency, have been introduced by the national government at various junctures in the post-Independence period. In the early 1980s, a balance of payments deficit and structural adjustment resulted in the creation of the Nouvelle Politique Agricole (NPA; New Agricultural Policy) which sought to liberalize the agricultural sector and increase food-crop production from 50 to 80 per cent of national requirements (Boone 1991; Martin and Crawford 1991). This initiative largely failed, due to factors outlined below, and was followed by a period of declining per capita food production as output failed to keep pace with continued population growth (Morgan and Solarz 1994; FAOSTAT; World Bank(b)). More recent attempts to achieve a greater measure of food-self sufficiency have been embodied in the Grande Offensive Agricole pour le Nourriture et l'Abondance (GOANA) (GOANA(d)). This programme, which was introduced in 2008 by Senegalese president Abdoulaye Wade in the midst of the international food price crisis (Bobenrieth and Wright 2009), lays out specific targets to substantially increase production of various food and cashcrops through increases in both productivity (yield) and area under cultivation (GOANA(c); NEPAD-CAADP(b)).

Agricultural intensification to achieve food self-sufficiency began much earlier in India, starting in the mid-1960s. Fiscal and resource constraints led to the adoption of productivity-enhancing agricultural technologies such as irrigation, chemical fertilizers and high-yielding varieties (HYVs) of wheat and rice (Corbridge and Harris 2000) in order to address a growing food shortage and reliance on foreign food aid (Mosley 2002; Kohli 2004). Private and public investment in irrigation and agricultural inputs, facilitated by increased provision of credit and public subsidies, worked to dramatically increase the production of staple food crops in what became known as the Green Revolution (Mittal and Krishnan 1997).

The failure of Senegal to spur food-crop production in the 1980s, contrasted with the success of India in achieving food self-sufficiency through the Green Revolution provides a good baseline in the examination of more recent attempts by the Senegalese government, namely the GOANA programme, to spur agricultural development. The experiences of both countries will be used to analyse if the GOANA programme will likely be successful in allowing Senegal to achieve a similar level of agricultural growth and food self-sufficiency as that seen in India.

#### Why Were Policies for Agricultural Intensification Introduced?

Implementation of the NPA in Senegal was the result of a growing fiscal constraint resulting from a large balance of payments deficit. Forced to turn to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and World Bank for assistance, the national government undertook a significant restructuring and liberalization of the economy under the auspices of a Structural Adjustment Programme (SAP). Given that the overall economy has, historically, relied rather heavily on the agricultural sector (by the mid-1960s, agriculture accounted for 80 per cent of export earnings, 25 per cent of GDP and employment for three-quarters of the active population (Youm 1991; Bonnefond and Couty 1991)) the balance of payments deficit faced by the country in the 1980s can be directly linked to conditions in the agrarian sector, which was facing a crisis of its own during this time.

The roots of both the fiscal and agricultural crises that forced Senegal to enter into structural adjustment can be traced to policies and practices undertaken prior to and during the colonial period; policies and practices which were largely carried over by the post-Independence government of Leopold Sedar Senghor. Prior to the advent of colonialism, trade policies established by the French in what is modern day Senegal promoted the export of groundnuts and groundnut oil to metropolitan France and the importation of relatively cheap rice from French colonies in Southeast Asia (IMF 2008). This, combined with protection for relatively uncompetitive French imports, meant that both

consumers and producers in Senegal were effectively shielded from market price signals, leading to an inefficient allocation of resources within both Senegal and the French metropole. With the advent of French colonialism in West Africa at the end of the 19th century, a system of tariffs and preferential trade policies favouring French commercial interests led to a pattern of trade which effectively discouraged capital accumulation and industrial development in Senegal. This was largely due to the influence of powerful French merchant capital and a colonial power which sought to spur its own economic development through the use of captive markets (Gellar 1976; Boone 1992). As a result, agriculture in Senegal, while dominated by the groundnut export sub-sector, took on a land-extensive, rather than intensive, nature, as low levels of investment necessitated that new land be opened up in order to increase production in the absence of productivity-enhancing technologies (Boone 1992).

Many of the extractive colonial policies in the agricultural sector were carried over by the post-Independence government, which relied heavily on agricultural exports to generate much needed foreign currency. This was done by manipulating producer prices, particularly for groundnuts, allowing the state to protect its share of the profits from the agricultural sector (Boone 1992; Mackintosh 1989). The resource drain caused by distortionary state interventions in agricultural markets was exacerbated by several other factors, both internal and external. The lack of widespread development and scarcity of capital in the agricultural sector was compounded by the unique position which

Senegal held amongst France's West African colonies. As a 'favoured' colony and the locus of colonial administration and industry in West Africa, Senegal evolved to attain a rather unusual population distribution, with a large government and service sector, located in Dakar, relative to total population. By the time of independence in 1960, the urbanized population accounted for 32 per cent of the total; nearly twice the average for Sub-Saharan Africa and much larger than could be economically supported. The structure and excessive size of the bureaucracy was largely carried over by the post-Independence government of Senghor, creating a considerable strain on state finances (which already relied heavily on revenues from the agricultural sector) and a much smaller agrarian workforce (IMF 2008).

Climatic factors also played a role in the agrarian crisis. The droughts experienced in the early 1970s had a significant negative effect on production (Oya 2006; FAOSTAT) and were followed by a period of declining rainfall. Timeseries data collected from the Lower Casamance region shows that annual precipitation in the years following 1960 has consistently been several hundred millimetres below that in decades prior to 1960 (Linares 2002).

The transition to input intensive agriculture in India, beginning in 1966, can be attributed to a similar set of factors as those experienced by Senegal. The agrarian sector in India during this time was characterized by low levels of both public and private investment and highly inegalitarian landlord/tenant relationships (Kohli 2004). Food shortages in 1965 and 1966, and a growing

reliance on food aid from the United States, were exacerbated by a related foreign exchange crisis, leading to calls, both domestically and internationally, for the adoption of productivity-enhancing agricultural technologies (Corbridge and Harriss 2000; Kohli 2004; Mosley 2002). A growing scarcity of cultivable land also necessitated a transition from traditional modes of production, which tended to be land-extensive, to systems which promoted increased yields (Chakravarti 1973).

As in the case of Senegal, the roots of agrarian crisis in India can be traced to policies and practices prior to Independence from Britain in 1947. However, the colonial administration (known as the British Raj) in India was much more effective than that in Senegal in exploiting caste and class differences to realize colonial ambitions. The system of administration instituted by the British in India was characterized by indirect rule, in which the Raj came to rely heavily on powerful local landlords, known as *zamindars*, to collect land revenues from local peasants and to control landholdings (Corbridge and Harriss 2000). The powerful politico-economic relationships forged between the colonial administration and the *zamindars* were designed to create a system of colonial agrarian production which could effectively satisfy the needs of a rapidly industrializing Britain (Kohli 2004). This was somewhat different from the system of agricultural production established in Senegal during the colonial period, in

which powerful French trading firms directly organized and controlled much of the production within the agrarian sector, particularly with respect to groundnuts (Brooks 1975).

The agrarian sector in India during the British Raj could be broadly characterized by three predominant themes. There were minimal changes in the system of agricultural production and, thus, in productivity; however, with a concurrent increase in land taxes, imposed by the colonial administration, control of land favoured those who had access to capital. This resulted in a growing incidence of absentee landlordism, as many wealthy non-agriculturalists were able to gain control of productive farmland (Kohli 2004).

The colonial period also saw the development of a system of exchange whereby Indian primary products were traded for British manufactures. This led to changes in agricultural production, as some peasants abandoned food-crop production in favour of more profitable cash-crops, such as cotton. It also resulted in the demise of many small-scale, household-based, Indian manufacturers, who faced increasing competition from cheaper British imports particularly with respect to textiles (Kohli 2004). The consequence of these for the agrarian sector was that, with the exception of a few commercial crops, productivity stagnated - possibly even declining - during the inter-war period. Much of this stagnation was attributable to low levels of investment in irrigation

and inequitable distribution of land (an estimated 35 per cent of peasants were tenants at Independence, many of them sharecroppers) (Corbridge and Harriss 2000).

A final theme during the colonial period related to investment in infrastructure, which saw the creation of a national railway system and concomitant integration of various regions of India into a more unified market (Kohli 2004).

These themes also emerge in an examination of the causes of agrarian stagnation and crisis in Senegal. While absentee landlordism was never a significant issue in Senegal, a reliance on land-extensive methods of production, both during and after the colonial period, meant that yield productivity (growth in output per unit of land) did not increase significantly (Haggblade et al. 2010). The ability to increase production by opening up new land provided little incentive to invest in more expensive productivity-enhancing technologies. In addition, widespread promotion of cash-crop production, which was facilitated by distorted trade policies, created a culture of dependency by discouraging local capital accumulation while, at the same time, encouraging the importation of cheap food-crops (primarily rice from Southeast Asia) (Boone 1992; Mackintosh 1989, Tosh 1980). While this system of production and trade worked to concentrate resources in the hands of French merchant capital, it effectively discouraged private investment in the agrarian sector which would have increased productivity.

Following Senegalese independence in 1960, the state largely took over the agricultural marketing role previously filled by the French trading firms and continued to employ extractive policies in a bid to guard its share of agricultural revenues (Boone 1992). The development of transport links, particularly roads, extending into the interior of Senegal served to integrate a growing number of producers into a national system of agricultural production. As these farmers were exposed to a more commercialized form of agriculture, many abandoned food-crop production in favour of more profitable cash-crop cultivation (Mackintosh 1989).

The result of resource reallocation from food to cash-crop production, both in Senegal and India, led to a significant decline in regional food-crop production. This was compounded by a lack of capital accumulation in the rural private sector - due to extractive policies employed by both colonial and post-Independence administrations - and contributed directly to the agrarian and, by extension, the fiscal crisis experienced in both cases.

#### **Characteristics and Outcomes of Agricultural Intensification**

Although the historical factors contributing to agrarian crisis in Senegal and India share striking similarities, the characteristics of efforts to address the crises, via agricultural intensification, were widely divergent. In Senegal, stagnating agricultural production and the terms of structural adjustment resulted in implementation of the aforementioned *Nouvelle Politique Agricole*. The NPA sought to increase cereals self-sufficiency from a level of 50 per cent, in 1984, to

80 per cent, and to transfer certain activities, previously the domain of the state, to the private sector. (Martin and Crawford 1991). This production goal was thought to be achievable through a combination of market liberalization, input and commodity price deregulation, improved market information systems and a campaign to promote the consumption of locally-produced cereals (Oya 2006). However, the reduced role of parastatals, mandated by the conditions of structural adjustment, meant that producers were no longer able to rely on public agencies, such as ONCAD (Office National de Coopération et d'Assistance pour le Développement; the state agricultural marketing agency), for the provision of agricultural inputs and credit (Benoit-Cattin 1991). Instead, they were forced to turn to private traders, who either lacked the capital to provide adequate resources to farmers, or were simply reluctant to invest in risk-prone agriculturerelated activities (Martin and Crawford 1991). This was compounded by a significant increase in the price of chemical fertilizers due to the removal of state subsidies. The resulting constraints faced by producers under SAP and NPA resulted in a decrease in the use of modern inputs, which fell to a post-Independence low by the mid-1980s (Kelly and Delgado 1991). The consequences of this decline were reflected in agricultural output volumes, which fluctuated widely during the 1980s without experiencing significant growth in output of either groundnuts or the major staple crops of millet and sorghum (FAOSTAT).

Like Senegal in the 1980s, India faced a growing agricultural and fiscal crisis in the 1960s, necessitating the implementation of policies to bring about greater food self-sufficiency. However, unlike in Senegal, the interventions in India were much more state-directed in nature. In 1966, under the leadership of C. Subramaniam as Minster of Agriculture, a new agricultural policy was formulated which moved away from the previous institutional approach and emphasized technological change and price incentives to spur large-scale investment in modern inputs, especially chemical fertilizers, and high-yielding varieties (HYVs) of wheat and rice (Corbridge and Harriss 2000). This set of policies, and the resultant outcomes, came to be known as the "Green Revolution".

Introduction of HYVs to Indian agriculture resulted in a major shift from labour-intensive farming to a system of cultivation which took on an increasingly capital-intensive character (Saini 1976). HYVs, and associated inputs (chemical fertilizers, pesticides and irrigation), presented the opportunity for small-scale and marginal producers to take advantage of increased productivity due to their scale-neutrality and favourable input-output cost ratios (the latter, largely the result of substantial government subsidies) (Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993; Corbridge and Harriss 2000). The effect of these interventions in the agrarian sector in India was nothing less than dramatic. The area seeded to HYV cultivars of paddy rice, wheat, maize, jowar (sorghum) and bajra (millet) increased from 1.89 million hectares (or 2.2 per cent of total cultivated land) in

1966/67 to 9.30 million hectares (10.4 per cent) in 1968/69 (Chakravarti 1973). Green Revolution technologies spread steadily across India in both food-crop and non-food cultivation so that, by the 1990s, most farming households in India had adopted these technologies (Vakulabharanam and Motiram 2007). So successful has the Green Revolution been that, since 1966, when HYVs and associated technologies were first adopted, India has increased its production of food-grains such that it has made the transition from a net food importer to an exporter of cereals (FAOSTAT; Mittal and Krishnan 1997).

Given that the factors leading to agrarian crisis in both India and Senegal were rather similar, what accounts for the divergent outcomes of efforts to bring about agricultural development? One of the primary differences to emerge in efforts to bring about agricultural development was the level of public sector intervention, which proved decisive in determining the outcomes of the NPA and Green Revolution. In Senegal, the 1980s were marked by disengagement of the state from the agrarian sector, as the country entered into structural adjustment. This coincided with a push to achieve greater food self-sufficiency under the NPA, but the removal of credit facilities and subsidies for agricultural inputs at the behest of the IMF was not counterbalanced by a corresponding increase in private sector involvement, as some private traders lacked the resources to provide to farmers, while others were simply averse to investing in what were perceived to be high-risk agricultural activities (Martin and Crawford 1991). The co-ordination failure between the public and private sectors essentially left

farmers to fend for themselves in the face of adverse climatic conditions, fluctuating world market prices and a general lack of access to information. This was particularly true of rice cultivation, where an historic reliance on imported rice meant that competition from cheaper rice sourced from Southeast Asia made indigenous rice cultivation unprofitable (IFAD 2003; Camara et al. 2006).

In India, by contrast, much of the success of policies implemented during the Green Revolution can be attributed to direct interventions by the state in the agrarian sector. The high rates of adoption and rapid dissemination of productivity-enhancing agricultural inputs, as well as the development of irrigation infrastructure, can be attributed, in large part, to input subsidies and institutional credit provided by both the national and state governments (Dorin 2000; Vakulabharanam and Motiram 2007). These, along with public investment in irrigation and extension services, encouraged the uptake and utilization of agricultural packages - consisting of HYVs, fertilizers and pesticides - by reducing the costs of cultivation and the risks associated with investments in infrastructure (Omvedt 1981; Lawrence 1988; Mosley 1994). The provision of public marketing services also served to reduce risk for farmers by shielding them from market volatility and providing a guaranteed outlet for agricultural production (Omvedt 1981; Vakulabharanam and Motiram 2007).

#### The Potential for Agricultural Intensification in Senegal

In light of the success of India's Green Revolution policies to increase agricultural output and the general failure of the *Nouvelle Politique Agricole* in Senegal, what lessons can be taken from these in an attempt to analyse the outcomes of recent initiatives by the Government of Senegal to increase national food self-sufficiency?

The GOANA programme aims to take up the challenge of achieving food self-sufficiency through various sub-programmes targeted at both producers and markets (NEPAD-CAADP(b)). These include support for producers of maize, niebe (cowpeas), manioc and other cereals; self-sufficiency in rice production; development of the dairy industry; and investment in rural infrastructure and land development. The GOANA programme is complemented by a "Forestry Action" Plan" which aims to reverse trends in environmental degradation and encourage the participation of actors from the private sector in natural resource management (NEPAD-CAADP(b)). GOANA lays out specific targets to substantially increase production of various food and cash-crops through increases in both productivity (yield) and area under cultivation. These will be achieved through interventions by both the public and private sector to develop irrigation infrastructure, increase access to agricultural credit, subsidize inputs, improve access to high-quality seed and promote the use of high-yielding varieties (HYVs) of cultivars, ensure provision of equipment for harvesting and processing and improve the rice marketing system (GOANA(a)).

Analysis of the GOANA programme, and its implications for agricultural development, will draw on three themes which were important determinants of the success of policies implemented during the Green Revolution in India: (a) land (in the case of India it was a scarcity of cultivable land), (b) improved cultivars (HYVs) and yields, and (c) policies.

#### Land

A growing scarcity of cultivable land in India toward the middle of the last century was an important factor in the adoption of productivity-enhancing, Green Revolution technologies (Chakravarti 1973). According to Paul Mosley, as land becomes more scarce relative to other factors of agricultural production, it becomes economically rational to transition toward production techniques which employ, relatively intensely, the factors of production that have become less expensive (Mosley 2002: 9). As suitable agricultural land became increasingly scarce in India, there was a fundamental shift in the relative price of more costly land-intensive technologies compared to traditional land-extensive methods of production. This shift in relative costs made it much more attractive to adopt the land-intensive technologies, particularly HYVs, and encouraged their dissemination across the country (Vakulabharanam and Motiram 2007).

The current land situation in Senegal is somewhat different from that which India faced in the 1960s. Estimates place the amount of land utilized for major food and cash-crop production at about 1,870,000 hectares, or 22 per cent of land available for agriculture (GOANA(c); FAOSTAT). This has meant that

farmers have been able to continue to employ less costly land-extensive methods of agricultural production. The nature of land tenure in Senegal has provided a further incentive for expanding output through the opening up of new land. Unlike in India, where private ownership of land and land scarcity have resulted in the development of land markets (Omvedt 1981), land in Senegal falls under the purview of the Loi Relative au Domaine National (LDN), the national land law, which states that most land (95 per cent) within Senegal is owned by the state, but is entrusted to municipalities for administration. The municipalities are to give a current tenant formal rights to land, provided that the tenant uses the land to engage in productive activities (Tzeutschler 1999). This allows farmers to expand production extensively or, alternatively, they are able to move existing production onto new land once the soil in their current perimeters is exhausted. The effect of land availability in Senegal is to essentially reinforce the relative cost of productivity-enhancing technologies compared to traditional landextensive technologies, making the former much more cost-prohibitive and discouraging their adoption by smallholder farmers.

The issue of land abundance discouraging the adoption of productivity-enhancing technologies is indirectly addressed by the GOANA programme. One of the objectives within the programme is to increase the area being cultivated for major food and cash-crops to 3,871,550 hectares by 2015 (GOANA(c)). This would effectively consume all of the cultivable land in the country, leading to a situation much like that in India prior to the Green Revolution, where a scarcity of

land resulted in the aforementioned shift in relative costs of input-intensive and land-extensive modes of production.

#### **Cultivars and Yields**

While extensive growth in agricultural output can partially satisfy domestic demand in Senegal, a long-term strategy will invariably necessitate the adoption of some Green Revolution-type technologies if the GOANA programme - and its target to significantly increase agricultural output - is successfully implemented. The current nature of the agrarian sector, with its labour-scarce, land-extensive modes of production, will be increasingly pressed to keep up with demand as the country's population continues to take on a more urban composition (urban population, as a per cent of the total population, has steadily increased from 23 per cent in 1960 to 42 per cent in 2008 (World Bank(b)). Increasing climatic and environmental pressures will also serve to make conditions more difficult for smallholder farmers (IMF 2008).

The development of improved cultivars, particularly HYVs of wheat and rice, was one of the cornerstones of the Green Revolution in India. The scale-neutrality of HYVs, and the fact that they made use of the factor of production which smallholder farmers possessed in relative abundance - labour - meant that the majority of producers were able to directly benefit from their use (Mosley 2002). By promoting the adoption of HYVs, and the associated package of productivity-enhancing inputs, the Government of India was able to overcome the

growing land constraint, significantly increasing agricultural yields while at the same time providing economic benefits to India's many smallholder farmers.

In Sub-Saharan Africa, including Senegal, the development and propagation of improved varieties of staple crops has not, historically, enjoyed the same success. The lack of adoption of HYVs in Africa during the 1960s and 1970s was largely attributed to the failure of national and international programmes to identify indigenous crop varieties from which new cultivars could be developed that were suitable for local conditions. Instead, they sought to 'short-cut' the process of varietal improvement by introducing unsuitable varieties of various crops from Asia and Latin America (Evenson and Gollin 2003).

However, this has changed, somewhat, in recent years, due to collaborative efforts between national research systems and international agricultural research institutions to develop improved varieties of staple crops. Research undertaken by the International Crops Research Institute for the Semi-Arid Tropics (ICRISAT), in collaboration with national partners, has resulted in the development of improved varieties of sorghum and millet that have demonstrated higher yields and improved resistance to pests and disease, while at the same time being adapted to drought-prone environments (Camara at al. 2006). Studies conducted using improved varieties of both millet and sorghum in various West African countries suggest that yields could be increased by as much as 63 per cent, in the case of millet, and 85 per cent, in the case of sorghum (Camara et al. 2006). Likewise, research involving cassava has had a significant impact

on cassava production in several Sub-Saharan countries. This is especially true of Nigeria and Ghana, where the development of new cultivars with improved yields and resistance to pests has resulted in a marked increase in cassava production (Nweke and Haggblade 2010). Rice, too, has benefited from research to develop improved cultivars that can be grown in agro-climatic conditions unique to Sub-Saharan Africa. Since the early 1970s, the Africa Rice Centre has worked to develop hybrid rice varieties that combine the improved yields of Asian varieties of rice with the disease resistance and hardiness of indigenous African species (ARC).

Targets laid out in GOANA seek to increase both area under cultivation and yields of all major food crops in Senegal, including millet, sorghum, rice and, to a lesser extent, cassava (GOANA(c)). The Government of Senegal has also stated the need to promote the use of high quality seed and to encourage the uptake of HYVs (GOANA(a)). But will extension services and campaigns to promote the use of HYVs be enough to effect their widespread adoption by smallholder farmers? Evidence from India suggests that this, alone, is not sufficient and that other economic policies and public interventions in the agrarian sector are required to make cultivation of HYVs more attractive to smallholder farmers (Corbridge and Harriss 2000; Dorin 2000; Vakulabharanam and Motiram 2007). This is particularly true given that farmers in Senegal do not face the land constraint that farmers in India did in the 1960s, which necessitated the adoption of productivity-enhancing technologies.

#### **Policies**

The widespread adoption of HYVs and associated inputs in India was facilitated by the provision of institutional credit and large subsidies for agricultural inputs. During the period 1981 to 1993, subsidies for credit, irrigation, electricity and fertilizers averaged between 9 and 12 per cent, annually, and, by 1993, accounted for over 2 per cent of national GDP (Murgai et al. 2001). The decreased cost of agricultural inputs as a result of these subsidies created much more favourable input-output ratios for farmers which meant that they were able to retain a larger share of their earnings; as a given amount of production was now possible with a lower monetary investment in inputs (Corbridge and Harriss 2000). The use of subsidies, combined with public investment in rural infrastructure - particularly for irrigation - and the provision of credit enabling greater private investment in agriculture, served to reduce the risk to farmers who were able to realize the gains from productivity-enhancing technologies and practices while avoiding having to make a significant investment in unfamiliar and, to them, unproven technologies.

In drawing up its most recent initiative for agricultural development the Government of Senegal appears to have learned from past failures and the successes of programmes such as India's Green Revolution. Rather than leaving the provision of inputs and credit to the private sector, as was the case in the 1980s under the NPA, the government has taken a more interventionist approach under GOANA, much as India did beginning in the 1960s. Issues

which GOANA seeks to address include the development of irrigation infrastructure, improving rural access to credit, subsidization of inputs, the use of HYVs, and the provision of extension services to improve agricultural techniques and natural resource management (NEPAD-CAADP(b); USDA 2010); all of which were crucial to the success of the Green Revolution.

The Government of Senegal has shown that it is not merely content to formulate plans, but has demonstrated a commitment to follow its own rhetoric by significantly increasing public investment in agriculture. According to work done by the International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI 2005), Senegal is one of several countries in Sub-Saharan Africa which has been able to attain the targeted agricultural expenditure of 10 per cent of national government expenditures, as laid out in the Comprehensive Africa Agriculture Development Programme under NEPAD (NEPAD-CAADP(a)) - in 2007, the share of agriculture expenditures in total government expenditures was about 14 per cent (Omilola and Lambert 2009). This increased investment was followed by a noticeable rise in output in the agrarian sector, as the annual agricultural growth rate in 2008 was 12.7 per cent - well above the CAADP target of 6 per cent (NEPAD-CAADP(a); Omilola and Lambert 2009).<sup>2</sup>

While it is too early to tell if the GOANA programme will meet with success, one of the most binding constraints to its implementation could prove to be access to sufficient foreign funding. With the programme requiring an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This statement is made with some caution, as agricultural output is highly dependent on climatic factors in addition to levels of investment.

increase of about 13.5 per cent in official development assistance, its successful implementation could very well be determined by the government's ability to convince international donors - who already provided 23 per cent of overall government expenditures in 2007 (U.S. Dept. of State) - to increase their financial commitments in order to fund a sector of the economy which has, historically, performed poorly.

In light of the evidence and analysis presented in this chapter, what conclusions can be drawn concerning the comparative experiences of agricultural development in India and Senegal, and the potential for Green Revolution-type agricultural intensification to occur in Senegal? The landextensive modes of agricultural production which predominated prior to colonialism were effectively exploited by the British Raj, in India, and both the French colonial administration and private French trading firms, in Senegal, to benefit merchant capitalist interests in the respective colonial metropoles. The integration of indigenous producers into regional production markets and promotion of cash-crop cultivation resulted in a reallocation of resources from food to cash-crop production and subsequent stagnation of food-crop production. This was exacerbated by relatively low levels of investment in the agrarian sector and cheaper food imports, effectively disincentivizing local farmers from investing in the cultivation of food-crops. The result of this was that, by the mid-1960s, in India, and the early 1980s, in Senegal, both countries were facing agrarian crises characterized by stagnating agricultural production.

Policies implemented to address these crises had widely differing outcomes due to the nature of the initiatives themselves. In India, heavy state intervention, in the form of input subsidies, provision of institutional credit, extension services and investments in rural infrastructure led to widespread adoption of productivity-enhancing technologies and allowed India to become self-sufficient in the production of major cereal crops. In contrast, the strictures imposed by the IMF's structural adjustment programme in Senegal led to a disengagement of the state from the agrarian sector at the same time that the state was attempting to increase food self-sufficiency through the NPA. Many of the activities previously the domain of the state, including provision of inputs and credit and marketing of agricultural output, were left to the private sector which was too risk-averse and capital-poor to meet the needs of farmers. The consequence of this was continued stagnation in the agrarian sector, as many farmers were unable to move beyond subsistence production.

This leads to the conclusion that, in the face of a weak private sector and low rates of investment, it is necessary for the public sector to intervene in order to mitigate risk for the private sector to such an extent that there is a clear and assured benefit to investing limited resources. With respect to the agrarian sector, this meant that the Indian government needed to provide input subsidies and institutional credit, and to invest in the development of public goods - namely irrigation - in order that smallholder farmers would be willing to invest their meagre resources in, what were to them, unknown technologies and practices.

It appears that this lesson has been learned by Senegal as it seeks to bring about development of its agrarian sector through the GOANA programme. Policies laid out in the programme include significant state intervention in the form of input subsidies, institutional credit, extension services and investments in rural infrastructure. These plans have been followed by increased public expenditures in the agricultural sector, since 2007, and a concomitant increase in the annual rate of growth in output within the sector. Two issues of import that the Government of Senegal will need to address are the significant level of external funding required to implement GOANA and the provision of the right set of incentives to encourage smallholder farmers to adopt more expensive productivity-enhancing technologies rather than continuing to rely on much lower cost land-extensive practices to increase agricultural production.

# IV Lessons Learned: Consequences of the Green Revolution and Implications for Senegal

India's journey to food self-sufficiency has not been without consequence. The impressive gains in both productivity and output in its agricultural sector have been lauded as a success yet, as early as the 1970s, it began to emerge that the Green Revolution was having significant negative effects on the agrarian economy and the environment. Several studies pointed to the fact that agricultural intensification, and the associated capital requirements, were leading to environmental degradation, as well as having socio-economic and human health consequences (Saini 1976; Omvedt 1981; Mohan 1987; Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993; Dorin 2000). Many of these effects have persisted into the present and continue to pose problems vis-a-vis rural and agricultural development.

This, then, begs the question of what might be the consequences for Senegal as it implements policies to realize national food self-sufficiency. Is it likely that efforts to bring about agricultural development through intensification will have similar socio-economic, environmental and human health consequences for smallholder farmers as those observed in India?

#### **Socio-economic Consequences**

The emergence of a capitalist class in rural India - a result of the landlordtenant relationships dating to the pre-colonial and colonial eras, and the commercialization of agricultural input and production markets during the Green Revolution - has had a profound effect on smallholder farmers, and has led to a number of socio-economic consequences (Omvedt 1981). Prior to Independence in 1947, there existed only a few pockets of capitalist farmers in certain regions of the country; however, this changed significantly in the 1950s with the passing of the Zamindari Abolition and Tenancy Acts, which sought to effect land redistribution (Omvedt 1981). Redistribution of land from traditional large landowners to rich rural peasants, known as kulaks, led to the rapid growth of a rural capitalist class throughout India (Omvedt 1981). The economic power of the kulaks was greatly enhanced by government programmes, during the Green Revolution, aimed at increasing productivity in agriculture. Public investment in irrigation and dam-building, as well as the promotion of improved cultivars, tended to disproportionately benefit the landholding kulaks, who were able to access a greater share of government resources than smallholder farmers(Omvedt 1981). The result was a rise in socio-economic disparities between the land-owning rural elite and smallholder and marginal producers (Chakravarti 1973). This was exacerbated by a shift in absolute advantage brought about by the transition from traditional labour-intensive modes of production to modern capital-intensive farming. Whereas smallholder farmers

were previously able to utilize surplus labour in order to effect gains in production
- and, therefore, minimize the land and income inequalities, vis-a-vis large
landowners - the capital-intensive technologies introduced during the Green
Revolution allowed those with access to capital to leverage a broader resource
base to gain an advantage over small farming households (Saini 1976).

The conditions faced by smallholder farmers in Senegal are somewhat different from those in India, however, the potential for similar consequences to develop in Senegal warrants comparison. Under the LDN, land ownership in Senegal falls under the purview of the national government, while local councils mediate land usage rights to guarantee access by those in the local community able to utilize it productively (Tzeutschler 1999). As such, land usage rights are, at least in theory, much more egalitarian in Senegal than in India. The growing land scarcity which accompanied the Green Revolution in India worked to "crowd out" many of the resource poor smallholder peasants, who were unable to effectively compete with more wealthy peasants and landowners. The wealthier farmers, or kulaks, were able to gain an advantage as growth in agricultural output became increasingly reliant on intensive cultivation, following the mid-1960s. This served to disadvantage smallholder and marginal peasants who had traditionally relied upon labour-intensive, land-extensive methods of farming (Corbridge and Harriss 2000; Saini 1976). Faced with an inability to expand production by traditional methods, many small and marginal farmers were forced to sell their land and turn to wage labour in order to repay mounting debts

incurred though the use of newer, input-intensive technologies. The resulting growth in proletarianization within the rural population had the effect of further exacerbating already significant inequalities within the agrarian sector (Lawrence 1988; Deshpande and Nagesh 2005).

It is also clear that land tenancy in India has become more capitalist in nature, resulting in the development of land markets (Omvedt 1981). While this can be seen as a necessary development, enabling farmers to utilize land as collateral to secure credit, in India, it had the effect of increasing the concentration of land ownership (between 1961/62 and 1970/72, land ownership by the top 10 per cent of farming households increased from 58.7 to 61.8, and possibly higher) (Omvedt 1981).

Unlike India in the 1960s, Senegal is not currently facing a constraint with respect to overall cultivable land (GOANA(c); FAOSTAT). As such, smallholder farmers will continue to be able to increase production through land-extensive means. The GOANA programme aims to capitalize on this availability of land by encouraging both extensive and intensive cultivation of major food and cash-crops. A target has been established to increase total cultivated land from 1,869,442 hectares in 2008 to 3,871,550 hectares in 2015. With an estimated total area of 3,804,900 hectares suitable for cultivation, the target set out in GOANA means that Senegal will be facing a scarcity of cultivable land within the next few years (GOANA(c)). A consequence of this would be that smallholder farmers would lose their production advantage (due to traditional land-extensive

methods of cultivation) compared to larger commercial farmers. The ability of larger farmers to disproportionately gain from capital-intensive methods of cultivation presents the prospect of a growth in rural inequality, as was witnessed in India (GOANA(c)).

Increasing commercialization of the agrarian sector, as indicated by government attempts to promote private sector investment in large-scale irrigated rice projects (GOANA(b)), could also have negative consequences, as growth in the demand for land could result in land alienation and marginalization of smallholder farmers. Irrigated rice is cultivated along the Senegal River, in the north of the country, and along the Casamance River, in the south. In the Senegal River valley, much of the irrigated land cultivated by small farmers is leased from large landholders and, lacking adequate capital, these poorer farmers must rely on those with access to resources, including the state, to obtain credit for rice cultivation. As well, due to its capital-intensive nature, the construction of new flood-protection levees for rice cultivation, particularly in the most fertile *waalo* areas, is often left to those with sufficient resources. Many times, these are outside entrepreneurs or foreign agri-businesses (Tzeutschler 1999).

These factors are complicated by the nature of land tenure under the LDN.

While access to land is administered by municipal councils, who are to provide

formal land rights to those able to productively use it, the councils themselves are

often entrenched in traditional patron-client relationships involving the state,

political parties, and the religious elite (Tzeutschler 1999). These economic and social relationships have the potential to significantly disadvantage smallholder farmers, particularly in light of the GOANA programme's objective to commercialize rice production (GOANA(b)). A push toward private-sector investment and the development of large-scale irrigated rice projects could result in land alienation, leading to proletarianization and large inequalities within populations in rice-producing regions. This assertion is supported by historical evidence from Senegal, as well as Nigeria, where state promotion of large-scale agricultural irrigation projects has been accompanied by significant turmoil for small farmers. This turmoil has been manifested in significant social upheaval (due to the dissolution of traditional structures of production and relocation of villages), land alienation and increased proletarianization of the rural population (Adams 1979; Adams 1988; Ocheje 2007).

In addition to competition for land, smallholder farmers could face increasing competition for agricultural resources from new entrants into the agricultural sector. The previously mentioned promotion of large-scale rice cultivation projects is intended to provide the right incentives for wealthier (and often politically connected) individuals to take up farming (GOANA(b)). With greater economic and political resources at their disposal, this new rural elite, along with the traditional elite - Muslim religious leaders known as *marabouts* - would be able to out-compete small resource-poor farmers for institutional credit and agricultural inputs. In India, smallholder farmers found themselves

increasingly at the mercy of the *kulaks*, who were able to access a disproportionate share of inputs and also exercise control over poorer farmers through the provision of informal credit in the absence of adequate institutional credit (Omvedt 1981; Lawrence 1988).

The transition to more commercialized farming tended to increase the vulnerability of smallholder farmers in India to market uncertainty and volatility, due to an increased reliance on market-sourced inputs and market-oriented production (Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993). Input markets became increasingly monetized during the Green Revolution, as fertilizer consumption and institutional credit provision grew. During this period of increased commercialization, the proportion of private to total gross capital formation in agriculture increased from 67 per cent, in 1960-61, to 77 per cent, in 1992-93, indicating growing investment in agriculture by the private sector. Evidence suggests that commercialization of agriculture, particularly since the 1980s, has not had a noticeable effect with respect to changes in the size of landholdings. A study of 15 villages in three Indian states showed a positive correlation between poverty reduction and increased levels of commercialization. However, the same study showed that inequality, through the mechanism of proletarianization, tended to increase with commercialization (Nadkarni and Vedini 1996).

Farmers in Senegal first experienced exposure to market fluctuations with the withdrawal of French price support for groundnuts in the mid-1970s (Gray 2002); however, this exposure increased significantly with the implementation of structural adjustment in the early 1980s. The reduced role of the state, necessitated by liberalization policies under SAP, and the inability of private traders to fill the gap left by the state, meant that farmers were increasingly subject to market forces (Martin and Crawford 1991). Increased commercialization of agriculture under GOANA could further aggravate this by increasing the vulnerability of farmers to unknown and, at times, volatile market forces. The promotion of increased productivity through access to credit, subsidized inputs, the use of HYVs, and better equipment for harvesting and processing would necessitate increased investment on the part of smallholder farmers; however, greater access to credit would have the effect of increasing the debt burden on these farmers (USDA 2010). Within the GOANA programme, provision has been made for the extension of social security and insurance to smallholder farmers, but it is difficult to determine if this would be sufficient. The potential for farmers to incur unmanageable debt levels, with the expectation that the state will intervene on their behalf if necessary (as was the case following a series of droughts in the 1970s (Gray 2002)), could leave them vulnerable to predatory lenders, including wealthy landowners. This has been observed in India in recent decades, where many poorer farming households have been forced to turn to the informal sector for credit. This credit is often extended at usurious rates of interest and with conditions attached that facilitate coercion on the part of moneylenders (Ramachandran and Rawal 2010).

#### **Environmental Consequences**

The socio-economic consequences in India were compounded by an increasing environmental toll exacted by agricultural intensification. The immediate effects of intensification, which included waterlogging, salinity and alkalinity in irrigated areas and soil erosion, declining water tables and desertification in more arid regions (Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993) also served to make agriculture more susceptible to long-term climatic and biological pressures such as adverse weather and plant pathogens (Omvedt 1981).

The environmental impacts of the Green Revolution can largely be attributed to widespread public development of irrigation and subsidization of inputs and credit (Murgai et al. 2001). During the period 1981 to 1993, subsidies for credit, irrigation, electricity and fertilizers averaged between 9 and 12 per cent, annually, and, by 1993, accounted for over 2 per cent of national GDP (Murgai et al. 2001). The subsidization of inputs, and the resulting depletion of groundwater sources and soil degradation, represent a classic case of negative externalities. By encouraging rapid development of irrigation in the absence of adequate state regulation, and by failing to remove subsidies following widespread adoption of modern inputs, the government effectively distorted the decision-making process for producers, allowing them to reap the economic rewards - in the form of increased yields - of increased irrigation and fertilizer use, without incurring a proportionate share of the environmental consequences - water resource depletion and soil degradation (Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993;

Murgai et al. 2001; Vakulabharanam and Motiram 2007). The heavy promotion of modern inputs also had the effect of inducing farmers to move away from traditional, environmentally sound agricultural practices by advocating these modern inputs as substitutes, rather than complements, to traditional systems of cultivation (Ninan and Chandrashekar 1993).

Intensified use of modern inputs, subsidies for fertilizer and public development of irrigation, as outlined in GOANA, could result in a similar scenario in Senegal - with increasing levels of soil degradation and groundwater resource depletion (USDA 2010). Soil erosion, salinization and disappearance of vegetation are recurring themes which have compounded the inherent problem of low levels of organic matter in Senegal's soils (CIDA; McClintock and Diop 2005). As in the case of India increased use of fertilizer, encouraged by government subsidies, and a failure to observe fallow periods as a result of the push to increase production (USDA 2010), could result in further degradation of Senegal's already fragile soils. As soils in Senegal are much more prone to leaching and both mechanical and water erosion than those in India - particularly South India - intensification of input use and cultivation methods would likely see a much earlier onset of soil degradation in Senegal than was observed in India (Gunnell 1997).

The promotion and development of irrigation projects, in the absence of appropriate state regulation, could also have a significant negative effect on the environment, vis-a-vis Senegal's freshwater resources. While water utilization for

agriculture is much lower in Senegal than in India (5.3 per cent of total water resources in Senegal compared to 29.4 percent in India), overall water resources - which include both surface and groundwater - are over three times greater in India than in Senegal (4,305 m³/ha/yr. in India compared to 1,340 m³/ha/yr. in Senegal) (AQUASTAT; FAO(a); FAO(b)). A marked increase in irrigation under GOANA could result in depletion and/or salinization of water tables, as groundwater is consumed at a faster rate than it can be replenished.

The evidence presented suggests that subsidized agricultural inputs and the provision of institutional credit within the GOANA programme could lead to a similar situation as that in India, whereby farmers do not fully internalize the environmental costs of increased input use and irrigation. Avoiding the pitfall of these environmental externalities will require a concerted effort, on the part of the government, to ensure that measures within GOANA to promote local management of communal water resources are enacted, and that local actors are actively encouraged to jointly manage land and water resources (NEPAD-CAADP(b)). It will also require that the government effectively manage input subsidies in a way that increases their uptake by smallholder farmers while, at the same time, guarding against their politicization. In the case of India, a failure to phase out subsidies after they had accomplished their intended purpose meant that they increasingly came to be relied upon for income-support; and their politicization made their eventual removal even more difficult (IFPRI 2005). It is imperative that the Government of Senegal work closely with farmers and

producer groups to ensure effective implementation of subsidy programmes, but to prevent these programmes from being extended beyond the point at which they cease to be of an overall net economic benefit.

#### **Human Health Consequences**

The use of productivity-enhancing inputs was integral to the success of the Green Revolution in India; however, use (and often overuse) of these inputs has caused growing unease with respect to their impact on human health. Of particular concern is the use of pesticides, an important component of the agricultural input packages introduced during the Green Revolution (Chakravarti 1973). Pesticide use in industrial agriculture is shown to be associated with an elevated risk of cancer for both agricultural producers and consumers and has also been linked to endocrine disruption and reproductive dysfunction (Horrigan et al. 2002). Studies conducted in India have demonstrated a relationship between Green Revolution technologies, particularly the use of modern agricultural machinery and pesticides, and the incidence of amputations and physical deformities. Statistics gathered by the National Sample Survey Organization of India in 1981 suggested a significant positive correlation between the intensity of pesticide application, per hectare, and congenital physical deformities (Mohan 1987). This is supported by work done by the India Veterinary Research Institute, which demonstrated an association between the

presence of DDT and BHC - two commonly used pesticides - in fish, meat, and eggs and reports of cancer, stunted growth, deformities and blindness (Mohan 1987).

In addition, there are the acute dangers posed by the use of pesticides. The United Nations has estimated that approximately 2 million poisonings and 10,000 deaths result from pesticide use each year, with three-quarters of these occurring in developing countries (Horrigan et al. 2002). A study of acute pesticide poisoning amongst cotton farmers in the Indian state of Andhra Pradesh revealed that over 80 per cent of study participants reported at least some form of acute pesticide poisoning. Of particular concern was the fact that smallholder and marginal farmers were six times more likely to experience severe pesticide poisoning than medium-sized farmers, and over ten times as likely to be severely poisoned than large farm owners. Evidence suggested that levels of formal education were, at least in part, responsible for the degree of pesticide exposure (Mancini et al. 2005).

The consequences of agricultural intensification in Senegal for human health are unclear, being speculative at best. The dearth of information on pesticide use in developing countries makes it difficult to compare usage patterns between India and Senegal; however, data from the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations indicates that pesticide application rates are as much as 2-3 times higher in India than in Senegal (India: 27,405 tonnes; Senegal: 346 tonnes - 2002) (FAOSTAT).

Within the GOANA programme, 13,019,000 FCFA (about US\$31,000) has been allocated for the provision of pesticides, which translates into approximately US\$4,400 per year (2008 US\$) over the course of the programme (GOANA(a)). A lack of data on private-sector expenditures on pesticides under GOANA makes it difficult to gauge the overall effect of agricultural intensification on pesticide use and, thus, the potential consequences of their use for human health. It is likely that the ability to mitigate the effects of pesticide use on both human health and the environment will largely be contingent on efforts made by the Government of Senegal to implement agricultural extension and training programmes. As previously indicated, evidence shows that education has played a role in how pesticides in India are handled and the resultant levels of exposure to them (Mancini et al. 2005). This suggests that intensification of chemical pesticide use in Senegal will need to be combined with extension services that provide adequate training and education to smallholder farmers in order to prevent the emergence of pesticide-related human health consequences in Senegal.

### V. Conclusions

The historical roots of agrarian crisis in India and Senegal show distinct similarities despite the fact that the structure of the agricultural sectors in each country was, and continues to be, quite different. The crisis that India experienced in the 1960s, and Senegal in the 1980s, can be traced to the landextensive modes of production that predominated prior to the colonial period, which provided little incentive to invest in productivity-enhancing technologies or practices. These extensive methods of cultivation were effectively exploited by colonial administrations and private commercial interests to satisfy the growing demands of rapidly industrializing Britain and France. The promotion of cashcrop production, limited investments in infrastructure (with the exception of transportation links), and distorted trade policies (which involved the trade of primary products from the colonies for manufactures from the colonial metropoles), firmly entrenched producers in a system of production that saw a reallocation of resources from food-crop to cash-crop cultivation. The result of this reallocation was that, by the mid-1960s, in India, and the early 1980s, in Senegal, food-crop production had effectively stagnated and both countries were facing a growing fiscal and agrarian crisis.

Initiatives to address these crises (the Green Revolution in India and the Nouvelle Politique Agricole in Senegal) had widely divergent outcomes that can be largely attributed to the level of state intervention in each case. In India, the provision of state subsidies, institutional credit and public investments in irrigation infrastructure led to widespread adoption of productivity-enhancing technologies and allowed the country to become self-sufficient in food-grain production. This is contrasted with the withdrawal of the state in Senegal (due to conditions imposed under structural adjustment) from the agricultural sector in the 1980s and the subsequent failure of the NPA, as smallholder farmers were left to rely on a resource-poor and risk averse private sector for the provision of inputs and production marketing services. This strongly suggests that state intervention plays an important role in sectoral development within an economy when the private sector is unable, or unwilling, to provide the resources necessary to spur development.

The GOANA programme, recently introduced by the Government of Senegal, appears to take into account past failings and the successes of initiatives such as the Green Revolution. Policies within the programme include state subsidies for agricultural inputs, the provision of institutional credit and investments in rural infrastructure, including irrigation. These initiatives, combined with a policy to increase agricultural production through increasing the area under cultivation, and the availability of higher yielding varieties of seed developed specifically for local conditions, hold the promise that Senegal will be

able to achieve a much greater measure of food self-sufficiency within the next few years. However, in implementing GOANA, the government will need to address the problem of securing a significant increase (around 13.5 per cent of current levels) in official development assistance to fund the program. It will also need to provide the right package of incentives in order to encourage smallholder farmers to adopt more expensive productivity-enhancing technologies rather than simply increasing production through less costly land-extensive practices.

Agricultural intensification in India brought with it various socio-economic, environmental and human health-related consequences. The historical land tenure system and a growing scarcity of land by the 1960s disadvantaged most smallholder producers, who relied on land-extensive, labour-intensive modes of agricultural production. The ability of the rural elite - the *kulaks* - to disproportionately benefit from public resources due to their greater economic and political power led to growing economic inequalities and increasing proletarianization within the agrarian sector. This was compounded by increased commercialization within agriculture which left many smallholder farmers vulnerable to market forces and predatory lending in the informal sector. In Senegal, land availability means that smallholder farmers will be able to continue to increase production through land-extensive practices. However, as land becomes increasingly scarce through the implementation of GOANA, smallholder farmers will likely find it more difficult to maintain their landholdings as they face competition from both new entrants into the sector and the traditional rural elite -

the *marabouts* - who are often politically connected and, generally, have more resources at their disposal. Increasing commercialization in the agricultural sector could also disadvantage smallholder farmers who will have to compete with the aforementioned rural elite (both old and new) for public and private resources. As in the case of India, this may lead to growing indebtedness, as poorer farmers are forced to turn to the informal sector for credit and the provision of inputs.

The environmental consequences witnessed in India following the onset of the Green Revolution can be attributed, in large part, to government subsidies for agricultural inputs and public investment in irrigation. Failure to phase out these input subsidies after they had served their stated purpose and lack of government oversight for natural resource use allowed many producers to effectively externalize the environmental costs of input intensification (including soil degradation and water resource depletion). The same policies within GOANA designed to encourage adoption of productivity-enhancing technologies – namely input subsidies and development of agrarian infrastructure, including irrigation – could also allow farmers to externalize the environmental costs of input intensification. In light of the fact that soils are more fragile in Senegal and and water resources more scarce, the onset of these negative externalities would likely be much sooner than was witnessed in India.

With respect to human health, evidence shows a strong correlation between agricultural intensification in India - particularly with respect to chemical pesticide use - and an increased incidence of cancer, birth defects and acute poisoning. The resources allocated for pesticide use under GOANA are fairly limited and data on pesticide use in Senegal is rather limited. This makes analysis of the effect of agricultural intensification on pesticide use and, thus, on exposure to them, somewhat difficult; however, just as with other inputs, it is probable that implementation of GOANA will result in more widespread use of pesticides. Research has indicated that levels of education have played a role in the handling of and subsequent exposure to pesticides in India, which leads to the conclusion that promotion of pesticide use in Senegal will need to be accompanied by appropriate education and training programs to mitigate their effects on the health of smallholder farmers.

In light of similarities in traditional systems of production, historical trends (or lack thereof) in agricultural production and conditions within the rural sector, the preceding analysis of Senegal - and the conclusions therein - can be extended to efforts across the continent to achieve greater food self-sufficiency through agricultural intensification. By securing the necessary funding and utilizing available resources, as well as implementing appropriate policies of natural resource management, extension and training, and social security, these countries may be able to realize agricultural development while avoiding some of the negative outcomes experienced in India. The adoption of systems which

incorporate sustainable agriculture and integrated natural resource management (NRM), as promoted by the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research, could further serve to mitigate the negative effects of agricultural intensification through improved management techniques and more efficient use of local natural resources and purchased inputs (Lee 2005). As Senegal - and Africa - pushes forward in its pursuit of food self-sufficiency, it can learn lessons from countries such as India, affording it the opportunity not simply to achieve substantial agricultural growth, but to do so in a manner which promotes more equitable and environmentally sustainable development.

## **Bibliography**

- Adams, Adrian. "An Open Letter to a Young Researcher." *African Affairs* 78 (October 1979): 451-479. http://www.jstor.org.
- Adams, W.M. "Rural Protest, Land Policy and the Planning Process on the Bakolori Project, Nigeria." *Africa: Journal of the International African Institute* 58, no. 3 (1988): 315-336. http://www.jstor.org.
- Africa Rice Centre. "Africa Rice Centre." ARC, http://www.warda.org/warda/aboutus.asp.
- Austin, Gareth. "Resources, Techniques, and Strategies South of the Sahara: Revising the Factor Endowments Perspective on African Economic Development, 1500-2000." *Economic History Review* 61, 3 (2008): 587-624. http://www.jstor.org.
- Bates, Robert H. *Markets and States in Tropical Africa: The Political Basis of Agricultural Policies*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2005.
- Benoit-Cattin, Michel. "Ideological and Institutional Antecedents of the New Agricultural Policy." In *The Political Economy of Senegal Under Structural Adjustment*, edited by Christopher L. Delgado and Sidi Jammeh, 59-68. New York: Praeger, 1991.
- Bobenrieth, Eugenio S. and Brian D. Wright. "The Food Price Crisis of 2007/2008: Evidence and Implications." Paper presented at the 30th session of the Intergovernmental Group on Oilseeds, Oils and Fats, Santiago, Chile, November 4-6, 2009. http://www.fao.org%2Fes%2 Fesc%2Fcommon%2Fecg%2F584%2Fen%2FPanel\_Discussion\_paper\_2\_English\_only.pdf.

- Boone, Catherine. *Merchant Capital and the Roots of State Power in Senegal,* 1930-1985. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1992.
- Boone, Catherine. "Politics under the Specter of Deindustrialization: 'Structural Adjustment' in Practice." In *The Political Economy of Senegal Under Structural Adjustment*, edited by Christopher L. Delgado and Sidi Jammeh, 127-150. New York: Praeger, 1991.
- Bonnefond, Phillipe and Philippe Couty. "Agricultural Crisis: Past and Future." In *The Political Economy of Senegal Under Structural Adjustment*, edited by Christopher L. Delgado and Sidi Jammeh, 31-45. New York: Praeger, 1991.
- Breisinger, Clemens, Xinshen Diao, James Thurlow, and Ramatu M. Al Hassan. "Potential Impacts of a Green Revolution in Africa The Case of Ghana." *Journal of International Development* 9999, no. 9999 (2009): n/a. http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/journal/5102/home.
- Brooks, George E. "Peanuts and Colonialism: Consequences of the Commercialization of Peanuts in West Africa, 1830-70." *The Journal of African History* 16, no. 1 (1975): 29-54. http://www.jstor.org.
- Camara, Youssouf, M.C.S. Bantilan and Jupiter Ndjeunga. "Impacts of Sorghum and Millet Research in West and Central Africa (WCA): A Synthesis and Lessons Learnt." *Journal of Semi-Arid Tropics Agricultural Research* 2, no. 1 (August 2006), http://www.icrisat.org/Journal/mpiirpaper2.1.htm.
- Canada International Development Agency. "Senegal: Overview." CIDA. http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/acdi-cida/ACDI-CIDA.nsf/eng/JUD-217123240-NKY.
- Chakravarti, A. K. "Green Revolution in India." *Annals of the Association of American Geographers* 63, no. 3 (September 1973): 319-330. http://www.jstor.org.

- Corbridge, S. and Harriss, J. Reinventing India. Cambridge: Polity Press, 2000.
- Deshpande, R.S. and P. Nagesh. "Farmers' Distress: Proof Beyond Question." *Economic and Political Weekly* 44/45 (2005): 4663- 65. http://www.jstor.org.
- Dorin, Bruno. "For a Second Green Revolution: A Seminar Report." *Economic and Political Weekly* 35, no. 23 (June 3, 2000): 1893-1895. http://www.jstor.org.
- Evenson, R. E., and D. Gollin. "Assessing the Impact of the Green Revolution, 1960 to 2000." *Science* 300, no. 5620. New Series (May 2, 2003): 758-762. http://www.jstor.org.
- The Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. AQUASTAT. http://www.fao.org/ nr/water/aquastat/dbase/index.stm.
- The Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. "Country Profiles: India." FAO(a). http://www.fao.org/countryprofiles/index.asp?lang=en& ISO3=IND.
- The Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. "Country Profiles: Senegal." FAO(b). http://www.fao.org/countryprofiles/index.asp?lang=en &ISO3=SEN.
- The Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. FAOSTAT. http://faostat.fao.org/.
- Gellar, Sheldon. *Structural Changes and Colonial Dependency: Senegal 1885-1945*. Beverly Hills: Sage Publishing, 1976.

- Le Grande Offensive Agricole pour la Nourriture et l'Abondance . "Cahier d'Orientation Strategiques." GOANA(a), http://www.goana-senegal.com/html/images/PDF/3 Orientations strategiques.pdf.
- Le Grande Offensive Agricole pour la Nourriture et l'Abondance. "Cahier d'Un Projet d'Investissement." GOANA(b), http://www.goana-senegal.com/html/images/ PDF/5 Realisation projet.pdf.
- Le Grande Offensive Agricole pour la Nourriture et l'Abondance. "Cahier de Reperes Techniques." GOANA(c), http://www.goana-senegal.com/html/images/PDF/2 Reperes techniques.pdf.
- Le Grande Offensive Agricole pour la Nourriture et l'Abondance. "Objectifs." GOANA(d), http://goana-senegal.com/html/goana-senegal.php?xx rubrique=Objectifs.
- Gray, James K. "The Groundnut Market in Senegal: Examination of Price and Policy Changes." PhD diss., Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, 2002. http://scholar.lib.vt.edu%2Ftheses%2Favailable%2Fetd-06282002-165514%2Funrestricted%2FJKGray PhD.pdf.
- Gunnell, Yanni. "Comparative Regional Geography in India and West Africa." *The Geographical Journal* 163, no. 1 (March 1997): 38-46. http://www.jstor.org.
- Haggblade, Steven, Peter B.R. Hazell and Eleni Gabre-Madhin. "Challenges for African Agriculture," in *Successes in African Agriculture: Lessons for the Future*, edited by Steven Haggblade and Peter B.R. Hazell, 3-25. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2010.
- Horrigan, Leo, Robert S. Lawrence, and Polly Walker. "How Sustainable Agriculture Can Address the Environmental and Human Health Harms of Industrial Agriculture." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 110, no. 5 (May 2002): 445-456. http://www.jstor.org.

- The International Development Research Centre. "Chapter 1: Africa The Changing Continent". IDRC, http://www.idrc.ca/en/ev-31002-201-1-DO\_TOP-IC.html.
- International Food Policy Research Institute. "2004-2005 Annual Report: Essays Lessons Learned from the Dragon (China) and the Elephant (India)." IF-PRI, 2005. http://www.ifpri.org/sites/default/files/publications/ar04e.pdf.
- The International Fund for Agricultural Development. "Republic of Senegal: Country Strategic Opportunities Paper." IFAD, 2003. www.ifad.org/gbdocs/eb/81/e/EB-2004-81-R-14-REV-1.pdf.
- The International Fund for Agricultural Development. "Promotion of Rural Entrepreneurship Project - Phase II." IFAD, 2005. http://www.ifad.org/gbdocs/eb/84/e/EB-2005-84-R-12-REV-1.pdf.
- The International Monetary Fund. "Senegal: Selected Issues IMF Country Report 08/221." IMF, 2008. http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/scr/2008/cr08221.pdf.
- Jerven, Morten, John A. King Jr., Kerry Smith, Peter Robb, Sarah Turner, and Brian Loveman "Land" In *The Oxford Encyclopedia of Modern World*, edited by Peter N. Stearns. Oxford University Press, 2008. <a href="http://www.oxfordreference.com.proxy.lib.sfu.ca/views/ENTRY.html?subview=Main&entry=t254.e877-s1">http://www.oxfordreference.com.proxy.lib.sfu.ca/views/ENTRY.html?subview=Main&entry=t254.e877-s1>.
- Jorgenson, Dale W. "The Development of a Dual Economy." *The Economic Journal* 71, no. 282 (June 1961): 309-334. http://www.jstor.org.
- Kelly, Valerie and Christopher L. Delgado. "Agricultural Performance Under Structural Adjustment." In *The Political Economy of Senegal Under Structural Adjustment*, edited by Christopher L. Delgado and Sidi Jammeh, 97-118. New York: Praeger, 1991.

- Kohli, Atul. State-Directed Development: Political Power and Industrialization in the Global Periphery. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Lawrence, Peter. "The Political Economy of the 'Green Revolution' in Africa." Review of African Political Economy 42 (1988): 59-75. http://www.jstor.org.
- Lee, David R. "Agricultural Sustainability and Technology Adoption: Issues and Policies for Developing Countries," *American Journal of Agricultural Economics* 87, no. 5 (2005): 1325-1334. http://www.jstor.org.
- Lewis, W. Arthur. "Economic Development with Unlimited Supplies of Labour." *The Manchester School* 22, no. 2 (1954): 139-191. http://www.globelicsacademy.net/.../lewis%20unlimited% 20labor%20supply%201954.pdf.
- Linares, Olga F. "African Rice (Oryza glaberrima): History and Future Potential." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99, no. 25 (December 10, 2002): 16360-16365. http://www/jstor.org
- Mackintosh, Maureen. Gender, Class and Rural Transition: Agribusiness and the Food Crisis in Senegal. London: Zed Books, 1989.
- Mancini, Francesca, MS, Ariena H.C. Van Bruggen, PhD, Janice L.S. Jiggins, PhD, Arun C. Ambatipudi, Helen Murphy, FNP, MHS. "Acute Pesticide Poisoning among Female and Male Cotton Growers in India."

  International Journal of Occupational and Environmental Health 11, no. 3 (July-Sept. 2005): 221-232. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed.
- Martin, Frederic and Eric Crawford. "The New Agricultural Policy: Its Feasibility and Implications for the Future." In *The Political Economy of Senegal Under Structural Adjustment*, edited by Christopher L. Delgado and Sidi Jammeh, 85-95. New York: Praeger, 1991.

- McClintock, Nathan C. and Amadou Makhtar Diop. "Soil Fertility Management and Compost Use in Senegal's Peanut Basin." *International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability* 3, no. 2 (2005): 79-91. http://core.geog.berkeley.edu%2F~mcclintock%2FMcClintock\_Diop\_IJAS.pdf
- Mittal, Anuradha, and S. Anantha Krishnan. "Politics of Hunger and Right to Food." *Economic and Political Weekly* 32, no. 5 (February 1, 1997): 201-204. http://www.jstor.org.
- Mohan, Dinesh. "Food vs Limbs: Pesticides and Physical Disability in India." *Economic and Political Weekly* 22, no. 13 (March 28, 1987): A23-A29. http://www.jstor.org.
- Morgan, William B., and Jerzy A. Solarz. "Agricultural Crisis in Sub-Saharan Africa: Development Constraints and Policy Problems." *The Geographical Journal* 160, no. 1 (March 1994): 57-73. http://www.jstor.org.
- Mosley, Paul. "The African Green Revolution as a Pro-Poor Policy Instrument," *Journal of International Development* 14, no. 6 (2002): 695-724. http://www3.interscience.wiley.com
- Mosley, Paul. "Policy and Capital Market Constraints to the African Green Revolution: A Study of Maize and Sorghum Yields in Kenya, Malawi and Zimbabwe, 1960-91." In *From Adjustment to Development in Africa*, edited by Giovanni Andrea Cornia and Gerald K. Helleiner, 248-72. London: The Macmillan Press Ltd., 1994.
- Murgai, Rinku, Mubarik Ali, and Derek Byerlee. "Productivity Growth and Sustainability in Post-Green Revolution Agriculture: The Case of the Indian and Pakistan Punjabs." *The World Bank Research Observer* 16, no. 2 (Autumn 2001): 199-218. http://wbro.oxfordjournals.org.

- Nadkarni, M. V., and K. H. Vedini. "Accelerating Commercialisation of Agriculture: Dynamic Agriculture and Stagnating Peasants?." *Economic and Political Weekly* 31, no. 26 (June 29, 1996): A63-A73. http://www.jstor.org.
- The New Partnership for Africa's Development. "NEPAD Framework." NEPAD, 2001. http://www.nepad.org/images/framework.pdf.
- The New Partnership for Africa's Development. "Senegal: Croissance agricole, réduction de la pauvreté et sécurité Alimentaire Performance récente et perspectives." NEPAD-CAADP(a), www.nepad-caadp.net/pdf/Stocktaking%20-%20Senegal.pdf.
- The New Partnership for Africa's Development. "Senegal: Programme National de Developpement Agricole." NEPAD-CAADP(b), www.nepad-caadp.net/pdf/Investment%20plan%20- %20Senegal.pdf.
- Ninan, K. N., and H. Chandrashekar. "Green Revolution, Dryland Agriculture and Sustainability: Insights from India." *Economic and Political Weekly* 28, no. 12/13 (March 20, 1993): A2-A7. http://www.jstor.org.
- Nweke, Felix and Steven Haggblade. "The Cassava Transformation in West and Southern Africa," in *Successes in African Agriculture: Lessons for the Future*, edited by Steven Haggblade and Peter B.R. Hazell, 3-25. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2010.
- Ocheje, Paul D. "In the Public Interest': Forced Evictions, Land Rights and Human Development in Africa." *Journal of African Law* 51, no. 2 (2007): 173-214. http://journals.cambridge.org.
- Omilola, Babatunde and Melissa Lambert. "Weathering the Storm: Agricultural Development, Investment, and Poverty in Africa Following the Recent Food Price Crisis." Regional Stategic Analysis and Knowledge Support System. ReSAKSS, 2009. www.resakss.org/index.php?pdf=42774.

- Omvedt, Gail. "Capitalist Agriculture and Rural Classes in India." *Economic and Political Weekly* 16, no. 52 (December 26, 1981): A140-A159. http://www.jstor.org.
- Oya, Carlos. "From State Dirigisme to Liberalisation in Senegal: Four Decades of Agricultural Policy Shifts and Continuities." *The European Journal of Development Research* 18, no. 2 (June 2006): 203-234. http://www.informaworld.com.
- Ramachandran, V.K. and Vikas Rawal. "The Impact of Liberalization and Globalization on India's Agrarian Economy." *Global Labour Journal* 1, no. 1 (2010): 56-91. http://digitalcommons.mcmaster.ca/globallabour.
- Saini, G. R. "Green Revolution and the Distribution of Farm Incomes." *Economic and Political Weekly* 11, no. 13 (March 27, 1976): A17-A22. http://www.jstor.org.
- Tosh, John. "The Cash-Crop Revolution in Tropical Africa: An Agricultural Reappraisal," *African Affairs* 79, no. 314 (January 1980): 79-94. http://www.jstor.org.
- Tzeutschler, Gregory G. A. "Growing Security: Land Rights and Agricultural Development in Northern Senegal." *Journal of African Law* 43, no. 1 (1999): 36-62. http://www.jstor.org.
- The United States Department of Agriculture Foreign Agricultural Service.

  "GAIN Report: Senegal Grain and Feed Annual; West Africa Rice Annual."

  USDA, 2010.gain.fas.usda.gov/.../Grain %20and%20Feed%20

  Annual Dakar Senegal 1-29-2010.pdf.
- The United States Department of State Bureau for African Affairs, "Background Note: Senegal." U.S. Dept. of State. http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2862.htm.

- Vakulabharanam, Vamsi and Sripad Motiram. "Political Economy of Agrarian Distress in India Since the 1990s." Paper presented at the Columbia-LSE-New School Conference on Great Transformation: Understanding India's New Political Economy, October, 2007. http://www.columbia.edu/~sr793/doc/VVakulabharanam.pdf.
- The World Bank Group. "Cultivating Knowledge and Skills to Grow African Agriculture: A Synthesis of an Institutional, Regional, and International Review." World Bank, 2007. http://siteresources.worldbank.org/ INTARD/Resources/AET Final web.pdf.
- The World Bank Group. "India: Priorities for Agriculture and Rural Development." World Bank(a). http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/ COUNTRIES/SOUTHASIAEXT/EXTSAREGTOPAGRI/0,,content MDK:20273764~menuPK:548214~pagePK:34004173~piPK: 34003707~theSitePK:452766,00.html.
- The World Bank Group. "World Development Indicators Database." World Bank(b). http://ddp-ext.worldbank.org.proxy.lib.sfu.ca/ext/DDPQQ/ member.do?method=getMembers&userid=1&queryId=6.
- Youm, Prosper. "The Economy Since Independence." In *The Political Economy of Senegal Under Structural Adjustment*, edited by Christopher L. Delgado and Sidi Jammeh, 21-30. New York: Praeger, 1991.